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HARPER ADAMS UNIVERSITY                                  
                     

Board of Governors 
 

Minutes of the Meeting of the Board of Governors held on 2 April 2020 by teleconference call. 
 
Present:             Mr Peter Nixon   Chair 
  Dr David Llewellyn  Vice-Chancellor  
  Mr Colin Bailey 

Mr Peter Cowdy      
  Dr Tim Watson 

Mr Richard Hambleton 
Mr Vernon Blakeman  Staff Governor 
Mr Dominic Wong  Vice-Chair 

  Mr Daniel Jervis   SU President 
Prof Mark Ormerod 
Dr Julia Pointon 

  Mrs Christine Snell 
  Mr Martin Thomas 
  Mrs Emma Foulkes 
  Dr John Donaldson  Staff Governor 
  Mr Campbell Tweed 

Mrs Debbie Winstanley 
  Mr Stephen Vickers 

Mrs Rebecca Payne  Staff Governor 
Mrs Sarah Mukherjee 

 
Chairman’s introduction 
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19/45  Matters Arising 

Received:            a report from the University Secretary together with an update on progress with 

actions arising from the 2019 Effectiveness Review. 

Noted:
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including a video for resident students had been issued along with 

dedicated web pages for applicants and other external stakeholders, and 

information on the learning hub for all current students. Specific 

communications and support were also in place for postgraduate taught and 

research students.  The University was very mindful of the need to support 

all students and in particular ensure that key international partners could 

see the efforts being made to keep students as well supported and safe as 

possible on campus until they could return home. Letters of support had 

bene received from Chinese partners responding to those the University 

had sent to them during the earlier outbreak in China. The Chinese 

Embassy in London had also written to HEIs asking them to support 

Chinese students during this challenging time.  It was important to note that 

despite the Minister for HE asking HEIs to “bolster” their mental health 

support arrangements for students, access to local health provision and 

referral mechanisms had been significantly reduced or withdrawn to allow 

mental health workers to focus on wider community mental health priorities.  

The Student Services team was continuing to offer as much support as it 

could within available resources; 

 

v) that farming cover had put in place, including offers of further assistance if 

needed from staff and resident/locally based students who have the 

appropriate skills.  So far, the outcome of the revised rotas has had its ups 

and downs, but generally arrangements were working and the recent 

weather had helped a little (as had the chance to focus on farming rather 

than help with research and/or practical teaching). The Animals Department 

had similar arrangements in place to manage the Pig, Beef and Sheep units 

and the Companion Animal Unit. Staff volunteers were being drawn on as 
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xi) that the HR team were continuing to circulate wellbeing guidance to staff – 

including reminding staff and their families about their ability to access the 

University’s externally provided Employee Assistance Programme 24/7.  

The launch of a new on-line training platform for staff had been brought 

forward and to date 180 training course had bene completed by just over 80 

staff.  These included working at home and other supportive development 

programmes design0r(i)itraining platform for staff had been brought 
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xviii) that it is clear that the government wants teaching to continue and graduate 

standards to be maintained, while some students and some parents are 

being reported in the press as wishing to see assessments cancelled (or 

delayed); and/or assessment safety nets applied. Some Universities had 

already made announcements on such matters, but Harper Adams had 

decided to wait for the formal QAA guidance and then take stock again as 

necessary.  The University was also very conscious of professional body 

requirements and ensuring these were met should further assessment 
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elements of HE work.  It was also acknowledged that the need to be very 

clear about where work had ceased to exist on a temporary basis due to 

COVID-19 and where key workers still needed to work at home or at the 

University was critical to avoiding concerns amongst staff.  In the case of the 

University, as far as possible, there was little or no overlap between roles 

where work had ceased to exist and roles where work was continuing to be 

required, and conducted either at home or on the campus due to the work 

being that of a “key worker”. Cl
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business rate re-bate opportunities.  It was proposed that Mr Wong, as 

Chair of Finance and General Purposes Committee would be involved in 

consideration of such plans with the Finance Team.  It was recognised that 

Mr Wong also had significant experience in supporting organisations to 

recover from significant changes and financial challenges and this expertise 

would be very welcome in directly supporting the Finance Team.  Other 

members of F&GP offered to help if required. 

 

xxix) that very initial work on the likely out-turn for 2019/20 indicated a reduction in 
income in the range of £1.3M-£2.0M. The estimate includes assumptions that 
£1.14M of accommodation income could not realistically be effectively 
collected for the summer term if students could not return to the campus, and 
loss of all conference income for May-July 2020 as well as the known loss of 
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timing of a return to face to face teaching on campus, and whether or not any 
special financial support for the HE sector is secured from the government; 

 
xxxiii) that the question of not charging for summer term accommodation had been 

widely debated in the HE sector. A small group of Universities including 
Harper Adams had supported a call launched by Oxford Brookes University 
to seek government support for accommodation income, but this request had 
been refused as not all HEIs offer their own accommodation and some private 
providers had already agreed not to charge, while some halls of residence 
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xxxix) that in her role as lead Governor for teaching and learning matters, Dr   Pointon 
had discussed progress on internationalisation with Andy Jones in his role as 
Director of Learning and Teaching and International.  Dr Pointon fed back to the 
Board on her very positive view of the University’s proactive engagement with 
transnational education opportunities; 

 

Agreed:  i) that the University should proceed to implement the Furlough scheme as outlined in    
                                       the briefing paper considered by the Board;           LF/CEB/DGL

        
ii) that the scenarios planning discussed by the Board should continue supported by Mr 

Wong;                                                              
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achievement given the challenges experienced around the AD and Step 
energy projects, although the latter was not working much more effectively 
as captured in the F&GP report later on the agenda; 

 
 iii) that the University was also engaging with COP 26 and participating in the 

UK HE sector climate change commission process.  The latter’s conference 
had been postponed due to COVID-19 restrictions, but would be re-
arranged; 

 
 iv) that the creation of the Department of Agriculture and the Environment was 

also a useful step in delivery of the Strategic Plan as noted earlier in the 
meeting; 

 
 v) that the Corporate Planning Statement had been updated to reflect the 

Strategic Plan 2020-25.  Positive progress towards meeting targets set for 
2019/20 had been made to date; 

 
 vi) that the Institutional Monitoring Statement for 2018/19had been prepared 

drawing on KPI and other performance data shared with the Board at its 
November 2019 meeting; 

 
Agreed: i) to approve the updated Corporate Planning Statement for 2019/20; 
 
 ii) to approve the Institutional Monitoring Statement for 2018/19 for publication 

on the University’s web site.                                          CEB 
 

(B)  Feedback on GuildHE Annual Governance Conference- January 2020 
 

Received:         an oral report from the Chair on his attendance at the  
   GuildHE Council meeting held in January 2020 
 

 Noted:  i) that the Chair had found the meeting very informative and helpful. 
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 C)  Feedback on attendance at an Advance HE Governor Development
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number of applications from international students had been received to date 

however it was recognised that as a number of those applying required 

scholarships or similar funding to be able to take up a firm place those 

actually progressing to the University would inevitably be lower than those 

who received offers of a place. A new MSc in agri-data science was being 

launched for 2020; 

 

iv) that there was some suggestion that student number restrictions may be 

reintroduced to try and manage the costs of delivering higher education in 

England. The OfS had also launched a consultation on a new funding 

approach, which indicated that bids for institutional specific funding would be 

launched in autumn 2020 with awards to be made from April 2021. Details 

on how this might affect existing allocations was unclear although it was 

likely that there would be increased competition for a similar amount of 

overall funding. The University’s performance remained strong however and 

it was hoped that should the criteria continue to focus on world-class 

teaching and other similar measures, Harper Adams would be able to put 

forward a strong case in due course.; 

  

v)     that Beijing University of Agriculture was. co-operating closely with the 

University to deliver the curriculum to students remotely as their campus still 

remain closed due to COVID-19 at the current time. While it was hoped that 

progression arrangements would remain unchanged for September 2020 the 

situation remained uncertain and a later start may be necessary should 

travel or other restrictions continue. The University was engaging with UK 

international unit updates and other sector wide guidance to monitor the 

situation. Contact by email was also being maintained with Huazhong 

University which was based in Wuhan; 

 

  vi) that at the time of the F&GP meeting in February 2020, the University had    

          issued guidance to staff and students reflecting Public health England and 

government advice on coronavirus (COVID-19). It was noted that this would 

continue to be updated to reflect government advice, and the Chair of the 

Board would be kept informed.; 

 
vii)       that members agreed that the University should proceed to join the social 

mobility pledge developed by Justine Greening. There will also be an 

opportunity for the Vice Chancellor, through his role at GuildHE, to meet the 

new ministerial Parliamentary Under-Secretary with the portfolio for higher 

education. The estates team had been invited to speak at a forthcoming 

times higher exhibition on the STEP scheme; 

   

viii) that the Committee noted that the University was taking steps to implement 

the new strategic plan, including progressing discussions between the farm 

manager and academic staff on plans for moving towards the farm being 

carbon zero. The University also continue to engage with the University 

climate change commission activities and was paying close attention to the 

DEFRA report on plans to deliver the Agriculture Bill, together with proposals 

put forward by George Eustace at the NFU conference recently; 

 

       ix) that the NI Park scheme continued to be developed. It was hoped that an  

               anchor client for the site may have been secured. For the fifth year out of six 

Harper Adam students had been awarded the RABDF Dairy Student of the 

Year award, and Alltech had supported the University to develop the first in-

vitro facility in the UK and seventh in the world focusing on fermentation that 

emulates rumen. The ‘Grow Your Future” project developed by land farm 
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and agribusiness management staff had been shortlisted for an RICS award 

in the social impact category; 
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         xvi) that the Committee received the updated management accounts for the 
University for the period to 31 January 2020 and the re-forecast for 2019 20. 
They also noted that the Chief Financial Officer had reviewed the 
management accounts of the Students Union in accordance with the usual 
arrangements and had no particular concerns to raise at this point; 

  
xvii) that the overall student number target for the JVS 2020 intake had been 

updated to 45 per institution making 90 in total. 56 acceptances had been 

received equally split between the two universities with final decisions due 

by 6 June 2020. Some evidence of the halo effect was being seen in terms 

of increases and maintenance of a number of animal related courses at 

Harper Adams. Although progress with he JVS building had been slightly 

delayed by February as reported by the Committee, the COVID-19 changes 

had now paused the site as noted earlier in the meeting; 

xviii) that a review of the Procurement Strategy had been prepared.  Following a 

detailed discussion, it was agreed that it would be useful to further explore 

the data behind the KPI’s and to explore why the percentage of impactable 

spend was reducing along with the percentage of spend influenced by the 

procurement function. The Chief Financial Officer agreed to meet with Mr 

Thomas to discuss the data in more detail and consider whether the current 

KPIs remained appropriate, and 
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v)           
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the continuous improvement work that remained vital to deliver further 

improvements on an on-going basis. 

 

xii)  that members of the Board wished to express their thanks to Mr Thomas for his 

help and commitment to this important area of the University’s work. 

  

       Approved:                   the Governors’ Health & Safety Policy Statement for 2020/21.        CEB 

 

 19/52 Student Regulations/Policies 

      Endorsed:          the Vice-Chancellors’ decision to make changes to the process set out in  
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                       viii)   that the University continued to record very low volumes of complaints and  
                                   appeals; 
 
                           ix)    that the draft Academic Calendar for 2020/21 had been approved; 
 
                       x)    that the Board had received and endorsed a paper outlining new course  
                                   developments and suspensions as approved by the Programme Approvals 
                                   Committee; 
 
                           xi)    that the University had been placed second in the Employer Reputation 

     measure in the Agriculture and Forestry subject table in the 2020 QS World 
University rankings and been shortlisted in five of the “WhatUni” Student Choice 
Awards; 

 
xiv)    that the Academic Overview Report for 2018/19 was satisfactory and members  
          of the Board had no comments or issues to raise 

                          xv)   that feedback arising from the remaining External Examiners Reports for  
                                 2018/19 remained positive overall, with no concerns raised in relation to the  
                                maintenance of standards.  Members of the Board had no issues to raise;    

 
xvi)    that course action plans and course monitoring reports for 201819 had been  
         provided for members of the Board via the Governor’s document library as   
        usual; 
       

Audit & Risk Management  
 
Received:        a report on the meeting of the Audit and Risk Management Committee meeting 

held on 29 January 2020  
 
Noted: i)     that the Committee had received an excellent presentation and report from Mrs 

Rebecca Hayhurst, Head of Student Services on the work of her team.  The role 
of Student Wardens had been highlighted as particularly vital.  In recent years 
the number of applicants for these roles had not been as high as previously, but 
to date a good team of Wardens had always been secured; 

 
 ii)    that internal audit reports received had been positive with actions being agreed 

by management and in progress; 
 
 iii) that Mike Rowley as Head of HE for KPMG had provided a useful sector 

update.  His talk had [re-dated COVID-19, and it was noteworthy that even at 
that point in January 2020, he had emphasised the challenges to the while UK 
HE sector; 

 
 iv)    the Committee had discussed the TRAC and TRACT (T) returns and had 

approved them for submission to the OfS.  The Chair had welcomed the briefing 
on TRAC and TRAC(T) provided to him before the meeting as January 2020 
was the time that the Audit and Risk Management Committee had taken over 
approval of these returns from Finance and General Purposes Committee; 

 
 v) the Committee had also agreed the mapping of the University’s compliance with 

the OfS regulatory framework. As discussed earlier in the meeting, Condition D, 
Financial Sustainability would need to be kept under further review in light of 
COVID-19;                                                                  LF 

 
 
Agreed: i)     to endorse the Committee’s decision to approve the TRAC and TRACT (T) 

submissions to the OfS; 
 
 ii)    to approve the mapping document subject to the on-going review of Condition D 

as noted above.                                                       LF 
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C Staffing Committee  
 
Received:        a report on the meeting of the Staffing Committee held on 26 February 2020 
 
Noted: i) that considerable work had been undertaken to complete a review of casual 

worker contracts in time to meet the UK government’s deadline of April 2020 
when all such workers had to receive written terms and conditions of 
engagement;  

 
 ii) that the deletion of spine point 2, following the 2018/19 pay round outcomes 

communicated by UCEA had also been challenging but had been 
completed on time; 

 
 iii) that a new menopause policy and guidance for staff and managers had 

bene agreed by the Committee; 
 
Agreed:  to endorse the actions taken by the Committee with respect to the review of 

casual worker contracts and terms and conditions of employment; the 
deletion of spine point 2, and the approval of a new menopause policy and 
guidance document.;             CEB 

 
D. Honorary Awards Committee  
 
Noted:  that following the circulation of a confidential report on the meeting of the 

Honorary Awards Committee held on 27 November 2019, four Honorary 
Awards were approved by the Board, two of which would be offered in 2020, 
with the remaining two held for award, if required, in 2020, or in a future 
year.  These awards were also approved by Academic Board.  Both 
nominees have accepted the University’s invitation to receive these awards 
at Graduation in 2019/20.  

 

E. Nominations Committee  
 

Received:  a nomination for appointment of a new member of the Board that had been 
agreed by members of Nominations Committee at a teleconference meeting 
held on 7 February 2020; 

 
Noted: i) that preliminary checks in relation to suitability of the nominee to meet the fit 

and proper requirements set out by the OfS and the Charity Commission to 
become a Director and Trustee have not revealed any concerns. Subject to 
the Board’s decision, further checks will be completed on receipt of formal 
declarations by the nominee prior to formal confirmation of appointment; 

 
 ii) that the nominee had considerable HE experience and expertise to offer in a 

range of fields which would be of great benefit to the Board and the wider 
University; 

 
Agreed:  to approve the appointment of Yvonne Hawkins to the Board, with effect 

from 1 July 2020, subject to final confirmation on receipt of completed 
declarations so that the fit and proper tests can be completed in full. 
                           CEB 

 
19/54 Expenses Policy 
 
 Received:   the annual reminder of the Expenses Policy 
 
 Noted:  that all expenses are to be submitted for payment within six months of the 

expenses being incurred and must be submitted by the end of each financial 




